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Opening Hours - please see page 7 for the 

current shop opening hours.

Harvest Decorations in St Mary’s Church
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All published items solely express the views of the author and are the copyright 
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received before printing. Telephone 01380 871285.
Inquiries for advertisements in the newsletter should be made to Bridget Lewis : 
email:  adverts4steepleashton@gmail.com or 01380 871279 
Please send your ads by email if possible. 
Please note, we do not deliver flyers for advertisers. 

Newsletter Deadlines for 2023/24
November 21st for December & January; January 23rd
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Editorial
Hello everyone - Many thanks for all your generous contributions to this 

newsletter. You can contribute anytime throughout the year!

There seems to be a lot going on in our village in the next month or two. We 

have even got more colour - Christmas is coming - next month!!

I have included an article about St Mary’s PCC partly as I had some space 

but also to keep you all up to date with what is happening in the church.

As you may know, our vicar, Fr Oliver is on sick leave until the end of 

November. Services should continue in the church this coming month 

including the Remembrance one on Sunday 12th November. Members of 

the PCC are trying to keep things going without Michael, our retired 

churchwarden and now without an incumbant. 

The next newsletter is for December and January so that I can have a break 

over Christmas. Helen
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PARISH COUNCIL NEWS

       

SITE ASSESSMENTS

At the start of this process, a ‘call for sites’ was sent out asking people to 

put forward pieces of land that could potentially be built on. We 

received more than 20 sites and the initial assessment on suitability has 

been undertaken.

We are now at a stage to share this information with you all as part of 

the public consultation process.

We plan to have a ‘drop in’ event in the village hall in January for those 

that can attend, and also plan to have all the information available 

elsewhere during January for those to peruse at leisure. Dates and 

locations for the consultation will be published in the December’s 

magazine, and on Facebook. 

This is an opportunity for you to have your input on sites that could be 

built on; please come along and have your say.

Watch out for the dates in December’s magazine.
Steeple Ashton Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group

UPDATE OCT 23

Steeple Ashton Parish Council have formed a village highways group 

comprising of Parish Councillors, Community Speed Watch and residents 

from the village.

> The group will consider all aspects of road safety for all road users. The 

group is already aware that the residents are concerned about the speed of 

vehicles travelling through our village.

> This group will also look at access to our footpaths and other rights of 

way.

> We would like to hear from any residents who would like to raise any 

concerns about our highways and paved areas to include footpaths etc.

> we would also welcome suggestions to any improvements that can be 

made to enhance public safety and speed re-education. 

> Please make contact with the Parish Clerk via email clerk@steeple-

ashton.co.uk         Jonathan A Tapper
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The Wiltshire Council year marches on and Councillors have just attended 
the October meeting of the Council. It was a full agenda with many issues 
from climate change to local parish boundary reviews being discussed. 
This was in addition to regular Council business including representations 
from members of the public, budget monitoring and Committee reports to 
the Council. Also agreed at Council meetings are appointments and 
changes to Committee posts and I am pleased to have been appointed as a 
member of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee of 
Wiltshire Council. This may seem a bit local government “tech” but this is 
the Committee which scrutinises the Executive as well as assisting with 
policy development. I have lengthy experience of this work and recently 
Chaired a policy development task group to recommend much needed 
change to the policy of Council housing allocations.

From the present to the past last month we held a highly successful 
Melksham Area Board. I took over the Chair of this Board in June and 
have moved to themed meetings to try and reignite public interest in the 
work of our local Area Board. Last month we chose heritage as our theme 
and met in Melksham. The meeting started with a heritage walk of 
Melksham town conducted by Melksham Historical Society. This was 
hugely interesting but best of all 50 residents turned out in the drizzle to 
learn more about the town of Melksham. The meeting itself was attended 
by a separate and similar number of residents who received information 
on all sorts of heritage aspects and generated a desire to see Melksham 
included in the new County heritage App. The next Area Board is on 
Wednesday 6th December at 7pm in Semington Village Hall when the 
theme will be local highways including local highways issues, of roads, 
footpaths and cycleways. This meeting is open to the public so please come 
along.

The past month has also seen quite a heavy caseload of local 
concerns. These include alleged illegal expansion of a local travellers site, 
potential housing development in a village, worries about traffic increase 
in Great Hinton, concern at maintenance of the local WW2 pill box 
defences in Semington, a move to upgrade a village playing field into the 
village community activity area in Steeple Ashton and many others. Each 
of the issues noted, and many others, bring their own need for local 
government liaison and trying to make a difference and address people’s 
concerns is the best part of my role as your Wiltshire Councillor.
Jonathon.seed@wiltshire.gov.uk. Tel. 07770774463 FB: JSforWC
Jonathon Seed

07770774463

Jonathon Seed writes
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Useful Information
Postal Collections:  

Longs Arms - Weekdays - 4.15pm; Saturday - 10am

     Newleaze - Weekdays - 9am; Saturday - 7am

Great Hinton - Weekdays - 9am; Saturday - 7am

Mobile Library Visits - Wednesdays; Longs Arms - 11.00 - 12noon; 

Ashton Common Bus Stop - 3.35pm - 4.00pm

November 1st; November 15th; November 29th

STEEPLE ASHTON VILLAGE SHOP

Normal Opening times:

Monday – Friday: 7.30am to 4.30pm

Saturday: 8.30am – 4pm

Sunday: 9am to 12noon

           

Police Visit 

The police will visit the shop from 9am until 11am on Wednesday 15th 

November.

Urgent Message

We are still looking for a new Guide Leader to keep Steeple Ashton Guides 

running. Please don't let this become another Village group to be lost in 

our community.

You do not need to have been in guiding to become a leader; you just need 

to enjoy working with young people. Join us at a meeting, see what we do 

and continue to spread the word around the local area.

Contact: by email - Diane Bouault dbouault676@btinternet.com or phone 

- 01380870545

Please see p2 for all our general and Christmas news - in colour!
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THE STEEPLE ASHTON SCHOOL BUILDING

The Village Community Shop, and The Guild of Spinners, 

Weavers and Dyers

The old school building that houses the Village Community Shop, and the 

Guild of Spinners, Weavers and Dyers, is managed by the St. Mary’s SBMC 

(School Building Management Committee).

Since at least 1846, the building has been given in trust to the local 

community by the Long Family. It was originally managed by the St Mary’s 

School Board and Diocese, followed by Wiltshire County Council. When the 

school closed in 2004, the SBMC was formed to ensure that it was occupied 

by appropriate tenants, that suitable leases were agreed, and that 

reasonable service charges were levied to enable the maintenance of the 

building and ensure its continued use by the local community (and with the 

educational requirement of the trust deed currently being fulfilled by the 

Guild and the Village Shop).

From 2005 to 2023, maintenance of the building has been carried out on a 

rolling annual programme, and has included some substantial projects 

such as the renovation of the front iron railings and Bath Stone wall, which 

was financially supported in part by both the Parish Council and Wiltshire 

Council. 

However, during the past couple of years, it has become clear that much 

more work is required, especially regarding energy efficiency. The 

Committee is looking at a range of improvements, including:

o Replacement of the windows

o Solar panels on the back roof (to produce electricity primarily for the 

shop)

o Structural work on the portakabins, (to maintain them and give the 

Guild security of tenure in those buildings.)

All of these projects require substantial funding so a Fund-Raising Group 

has been established to look at how this could be achieved. 

(If you have Fund-Raising expertise and experience, we would welcome 

your involvement -please email sbmc-group@outlook .com).

In the coming months we will update you on our progress, and the plans 

for moving the project forward. (Photo on p10 by Kathryn Faulkner)



9

Steeple Ashton WI
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METHODIST CHURCH
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God’s Love for All

Sometimes we are pushed to question words from the Bible. We read in the 

news about so much atrocity; evil deeds from one person to another or 

groups of people. Where is God in all this, we ask?

We don’t get a direct answer when evil makes us ask this question; however 

we do get to hear that God is with each one of us. God has created us all, 

and is with us all. The thought of God being everywhere, however, does not 

save us from hurt and pain. This world is not perfect, and it can certainly 

feel like God is far away sometimes. In evil, heartbreaking moments, the 

words about God’s presence make me see the crucified God with arms wide 

open. When we cry out our ‘why’? we don’t get an answer, but our cry is 

captured by the crucified God who also cries, ‘why have you forsaken me?’ 

In that cry I sense a love that would never cause us any harm, and looks 

with sorrow on what is evil.

God is not far from each one of us, in the sense that God’s love is never 

completely quenched. It is for us to search and hold on to that love, and 

spread it to one another, and show with love that we do not tolerate evil.

God of life, help us to believe and trust in the power of your love. When the 

world is a scary and unfair place, help us conquer evil with love. Amen.

(Taken from ‘Fresh from the Word’)

Open Gardens 2024

Hello dear Open Garden Helpers,

My thoughts are beginning to focus on next year’s Open Gardens 

event which I do hope you will be able to support again.

I’ve booked the Village Hall for a quick meeting on Thursday 2nd 

November at 7:30pm, where we can discuss date options ( how does 

Sunday 2nd June sound?) and other details.

I realise that much changes in 2 years so if you no longer wish to be 

involved please drop me a note or give me a call on 01380 871866.

Also, if you can think of anyone in the village who has a lovely garden 

and who might be persuaded to open, please ask them to come along to the 

meeting as new gardens are a great draw to the event.

Many thanks and hope to see you on 2nd November.           Kathryn Sewell
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Church Diary
All services are at 9.15 am unless otherwise stated. Please come along and 
join us. You can be assured of a warm welcome, and a time to chat, plus a 
cup of tea or coffee after the service. If there is anyone for whom you would 
like prayers to be said, please leave details in the post box at the front door, 
and they will be included in the Intercessory Prayers on Sunday.

C A M E O   (Come And Meet Each Other) A Warm Space
An open invitation for anyone who would like to meet others for a cuppa 
and a social 2.30 – 4.00 pm on a Thursday afternoon at Steeple Ashton 
Methodist Church – All welcome.

REFLECTIONS & FELLOWSHIP
A group who meet on the 2nd & 4th Wednesday mornings of the month, to 
have a cup of coffee, and look at parts of the Bible to see how it affects our 
lives. This is an informal group led by our own Izzie Smears. Feel free to 
come along, and try it. Any queries speak to Izzie on 01380 870538. 

On Saturday, 25th November we are having one of our popular Coffee 

Mornings with a Bring and Buy Stall. This will run from 10.30 am – Noon, 

and we invite anyone to come along. Our members will make some 

delicious cakes to be eaten or taken away. We also have a number of items 

left from our last sale which might make useful Christmas presents. So 

come along and see what we have. Entrance is by donation, and we will be 

collecting for our Church funds.

NOVEMBER

Sunday 5th  9.15 am    Rev. Graham Warmington

Tuesday 7th 7.30 pm    Housegroup

Wednesday9th 10.30 am    Reflections & Fellowship

Thursday 10th 2.30 pm    CAMEO

Sunday 12th 9.15 am    REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY - Izzie Smears

Thursday 16th 2.30 pm    CAMEO

Sunday 19th 9.15 am    Rev. Gary Gotham

Tuesday 21st 7.30 pm    Housegroup

Wednesday22nd 10.30 am    Reflections & Fellowship

Thursday 23rd 2.30 pm    CAMEO

Saturday 25th 10.30-Noon   Coffee Morning & Bring & Buy

Sunday 26th 9.15 am    Rev. Peggy Kabonde – Holy Communion

Thursday 30th 2.30 pm    CAMEO



Please see below the usual weekly timings of our Masses: 
but please check newsletter for changes.

St John the Baptist - Trowbridge
Sunday & Weekday Masses:

Saturday     6pm 
Sunday      10.30pm
Monday     9am
Tuesday     6pm
Friday        9am
St Bernadette's - Westbury.  
Mass times will be:

Sunday       9am
Thursday    10am
St Thomas More, Bradford-on-Avon
Mass times will be: 
Saturday     4pm
Wednesday  9am
Live streaming:
All masses are streamed live on www.Churchservices.tv or on
You Tube ‘Mass in Trowbridge’
Parish Newsletter:
This is available weekly on the Parish website 
www.stjohnthebaptisttrowbridge.co.uk

 

CATHOLIC NEWS 

Saint John the Baptist, Saint Bernadette & Saint Thomas More

Working in Communion for Mission

Parish Priest: Canon Thomas Finnegan

TELEPHONE: 01225 752152

www.stjohnthebaptisttrowbridge.co.uk

Diocese of Clifton Registered Charity No 1170168

Diocesan Re-Structure: There is to be a diocesan restructure of Deaneries. 
At present there are 13 Deaneries in the Diocese. As from September, this 
will reduce to nine. New Deans have been appointed by Bishop Declan to 
lead these ‘local areas. What was the Trowbridge Deanery, is now Deanery 
6 renamed as The Pastoral Area of St. Oliver Plunkett. Canon Tom has been 
appointed as the new Dean. We thank Fr. Martin Queenan, former Dean of 
Trowbridge Deanery and wish Canon Tom all the best in his new role. A 
map of the new Deaneries, is available from Canon Tom on request.
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http://www.stjohnthebaptisttrowbridge.co.uk/
mailto:f.geraghty303@btinternet.com
mailto:f.geraghty303@btinternet.com


14

STEEPLE STEEPLE ASHTON PARISH COUNCIL

ASHTON PARISH COUNCILSTEEPLE ASHTON PARISH COUNCILSTEEPLE ASHTO

N PARISH COUNCIL 

 

CHRISTMAS LIGHTS SWITCH ON  

SUNDAY 8th December at 5.30pm 

Come and enjoy mulled wine, savoury treats, mince pies and a 

Christmas singalong. Father Christmas himself will be pushing the 

button and giving out a few treats along the way.  

We’d love to see as many of you as possible.  

 

ST MARY’S CHURCH STEEPLE ASHTON

Ministry Team for the Benefice of 
North Bradley, Southwick, Heywood 

and Steeple Ashton
www.threeinonebenefice.org

Fr Oliver Learmont (Vicar) 
The Vicarage, 62 Church Lane, North Bradley, BA14 0TA.  

Tel. 01225 774845, 07464 795590
froliverlearmont@gmail.com

Richard Havergal (Licensed Lay Minister)
Tel. 01225 762668     rhavergal16@gmail.com

The Pew News can be downloaded from the Benefice website. 
If you do not have access to the internet, do consider letting us 

have your postal address so that we can post/deliver 
you a copy.

Worship and Prayer in the Benefice 

in the month of November 

Except for Evensong, all services scheduled below include

 a sermon or homily.
Sunday, 5th November      THE FOURTH SUNDAY BEFORE ADVENT

9.15 am   Holy Communion (CW) St Nicholas’, North Bradley     

11 am      Holy Communion (BCP) St Mary’s, Steeple Ashton 

11 am Shoebox Service for St Thomas’, Southwick 

            Operation Christmas Child

Sunday, 12th November       THE THIRD SUNDAY BEFORE ADVENT

         (Remembrance Sunday)

8 am          Holy Communion (BCP) St Mary’s, Steeple Ashton 

10.40 am    Remembrance Sunday service   

                                                                           St Nicholas’, North Bradley 

10.50 am Remembrance Sunday service

                                                                           St Mary’s, Steeple Ashton 

Tuesday, 14th November  Samuel Seabury first Anglican Bishop in 

North America, 1796            

9.30 am Holy Communion (CW) St Thomas’, Southwick 

mailto:rhavergal16@gmail.com
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Morning Prayer is normally said 
at St Nicholas’, North Bradley Monday – Wednesday, and

 at St Thomas’, Southwick at 10 am on Thursday. 
Further details are posted weekly 

in the Pew News and on the Benefice website.
“We lift up in prayer the people of our Benefice each morning; please let 

us know if you would like us to include in our prayers any particular 
person or cause.”  All are welcome!

***
St Mary’s is open for individual prayer during the day. 

Please visit the Benefice website www.threeinonebenefice.org for 
details of services, which may be subject to change - and for a range of 

information about the Parish and the Benefice. And note that the Blog is 
now up and running !

Getting involved at St Mary’s
There are currently vacancies at St Mary’s for the role of churchwarden and 
PCC treasurer. We are also delighted to hear from anyone who would like to 

read at services or act as a sidesman/woman.
If you are interested in any of these roles, 

please contact The Vicar.

Sunday, 19th November    THE SECOND SUNDAY BEFORE ADVENT

9.15 am   Holy Communion (CW) St Nicholas’, North Bradley    

10.30 am Gift Service for the St Mary’s, Steeple Ashton 

                      Salvation Army Christmas Appeal

11 am      Holy Communion (CW)      St Mary’s, Steeple Ashton  

Sunday, 26th November   CHRIST THE KING

8 am          Holy Communion (BCP) St Mary’s, Steeple Ashton 

10 am Family Service           St Nicholas’, North Bradley 

11 am         Holy Communion (CW)   St Thomas’, Southwick

CW - Common Worship, Order 1 (contemporary language)

BCP - Common Worship, Order 2 (traditional language).    

***

Coronavirus (COVID-19) 

In consideration of those around you when in church, you are encouraged 

to continue using hand sanitisers and take appropriate precautions to 

minimise the risk of spreading the virus.
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Concerts and other cultural events at St Mary’s
We welcome such occasions. 

If you are interested in using St Mary’s as a venue, please direct your 
initial enquiries to The Vicar.

***

Notices
Occasional offices

For baptisms, marriage services and funeral services in church, 
please contact The Vicar.

Getting involved at St Mary’s
There are currently vacancies at St Mary’s for the role of churchwarden and 

PCC treasurer and PCC secretary. We are also delighted to hear from anyone 
who would like to read at services or act as a sidesman/woman.

If you are interested in any of these roles, please contact The Vicar.

Reflection - The coins in your pocket

We don’t need reminding that life is all about choices. We are constantly in 

situations where we can do one thing or another, or when shopping, buy 

something in preference to something else.

In Matthew’s Gospel, Jesus is presented with a choice. He is shown a coin 

and asked if it is lawful to pay taxes to the emperor. He replies – ‘Give to 

the emperor what is the emperor’s, and to God the things that are God’s.

On first reading, this story is about separating the secular world – 

especially money – from the spiritual world. But this is too simple, and not 

how Matthew would have wished his Gospel to be read for it is full of Jesus 

meeting ordinary people in everyday situations and tackling the religious 

authorities on practical matters of faith. If the world and everything in it 

belongs to God, by giving to the authorities of the world what is due to 

them, we are ultimately giving to God.

Jesus is highlighting that we come to church primarily to worship God. We 

don’t bring such worldly disputes as Jesus was presented with unless we 

intend to pray about them. Nor do we bring to church debates about the 

coins in our pockets, although our church has to pay its bills in our 

country’s currency, and with our responsibilities to the wider world, we use 

that currency to help those in need. What we bring to church is ourselves, 

however spiritually rich or poor we may be. We are chosen and loved by 

God who has given everything uniquely to us, and as we come to church, 

we offer it all back to God.         Richard Havergal
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Fr Oliver is currently on sick leave until the end of November. The PCC has 

sent good wishes for a speedy recovery to the vicar - he is in our thoughts 

and prayers.

We understand that services in St Mary’s will continue as advertised. The 

Rural Dean, Jane Palmer, is dealing with this.

STEEPLE ASHTON CHRISTIANS TOGETHER 

INVITE YOU TO SHARE IN OUR SIMPLE 

ADVENT LUNCH

12.30 – 2.00 PM

VILLAGE HALL

MONDAY, 4TH DECEMBER 2023

PLEASE SIGN UP ON LISTS IN  

ST MARY’S CHURCH  OR METHODIST 

CHURCH  

OR CONTACT  

ROSIE ON 01380 870 119 OR   

ALISON ON 01380 870623,   

SO WE HAVE SOME IDEA OF HOW MANY TO 

CATER FOR. 

DONATIONS WELCOMED  (SUGGEST £5)  
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Christmas Gift Fair

Steeple Ashton Village Hall on Sunday 3rd

December from 10.30 to 3.00

Lots of local producers, crafters and makers 

offering a wide selection of gifts including:

Jam, chutney, honey, preserves, fresh flowers, 

jewellery, ornaments, textiles, artwork, 

greetings cards, tea towels, coasters, 

handmade soap, fudge, toiletries, ceramics, 

collectables, woodcraft, accessories

Plus, you can enjoy a cuppa and some 

delicious cake from our amazing bakers!

All proceeds from refreshments and traders’ table hire 

will go to the Village Hall fund 
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APEX ROOFING
For all your roofing needs

Tiling and Slating
Flat Roofing and GRP Fibreglass

Re-roofing and New Roofs
Lead work and Chimneys

Free Estimates and fully insured

Telephone 01225 775181
Mobile 07989 612540

Cameron Property Maintenance
Painting & Plastering

Interior and Exterior Painting

Plaster Repairs: Skimming; Covering Artex

Free Estimates and Advice

Friendly and Reliable Service

(t) 01225 781 816   (m) 07727 203 046

j_a_cameron@hotmail.com

www.cameronpropertymaintainenance.com

R S Electrical Services
Domestic - Commercial - Industrial

Tel: 01225 783294

Fax: 01225 783290

sales@rselectrical.co.uk

www.rselectrical.co.uk

Mark Barnett

24

The Barnicoats have retired 

and sent this message:

Thankyou - we have found that 

we had a lot of work that came 

from your magazine

mailto:j_a_cameron@hotmail.com
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
mailto:sales@rselectrical.co.uk
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The Carpet Cleaning Service

Carpet & Furniture 

Cleaning

Tim Dove
20 St Nicholas Close, North Bradley

BA14 0TH

T: 01225 752040   M: 07796 687493

Gardener
Available

Call Andy

H: 01380 871374

M: 07920497446
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Could you advertise 

here?
Bridget Lewis : email:  
adverts4steepleashton@gmail.com 
or 01380 871279 
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boardingwithannie

Home dog boarding & day care in Keevil

www.boardingwithannie.co.uk

facebook.com/boardingwithannie

tel: 07919 373479

Could you advertise here?

adverts4steepleashton@gmail.com
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1 Main Street, Keevil, BA14 6LT

Phone: 07719 020460

Email: tanglesgrooming@outlook.com

Facebook: Tangles Dog Grooming

Booking: 

tanglesdoggrooming.book.app

Local Handyman
Most jobs undertaken in the 

house and garden. Call Rob on 

07990 878599 for a free quote. 

A reliable, trustworthy service 

for all your requirements.

Property & Building

Maintenance
Brick, stonework, building repairs

Roofing, roofing repairs
Hard standings

Chimney work, cowls & repointing
Painting & decorating

Many other jobs you need doing
Free quotation: 07801 355384 or

01373 672 090.   M A Stock

mailto:tanglesgrooming@outlook.com
mailto:tanglesgrooming@outlook.com
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J D PRICE

BUILDING SERVICES
(Est.1987)

EXTENSIONS, GARAGES, 

RENOVATIONS,PATIOS/DRIVES, GENERAL 

BUILDING, ALL TRADES AVAILABLE

For expert advice & a free quotation

01225 344624 or 07970 737321

City and Guilds Accredited
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Keevil School
Mr Moose in Keevil School

STEEPLE ASHTON OIL SCHEME
From August the scheme is open to all and there is no fee.

The scheme was begun in order to cut down on the number of 

lorries coming to the village; an ideal we should continue.

All you have to do is phone or email your order to me the first 

week of the month for delivery on the second Thursday– you cannot be 

late – if you miss the date you have to wait till the following month – 

and you have the first week to think about it! If you wish you can email/ 

phone Kinch directly and state that you are part of Steeple Ashton Oil 

Scheme. BUT DON’T MISS THE DEADLINE; the scheme is for one lorry 

per month.

Rosemary 870119 colingwyrddrugog@gmail.com
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NATURAL HISTORY CLUB
In early October there were still Swallows taking advantage of the weather 

and fattening themselves up before migration to South Africa. Normally 

they would all be gone as their food source runs out. Now that our summer 

visiting birds have departed, look out for our winter visitors arriving. 

Redwing and Fieldfare from Scandinavia and Northern Europe who come 

to enjoy the milder winters. Listen out on a still night for the high pitched 

zeeer calls of the Redwing migrating overhead. They do migrate at night. 

Also look out for our sedentary finches such as Chaffinch and Linnets  that 

flock together over farmland, especially into fields left to stubble where 

they take advantage of the spilled grain. You may even spot a few of their 

European cousins, the Brambling, amongst them. These are slightly 

smaller than Chaffinch and migrate here in the winter. If you’re lucky you 

might catch the sight of Lapwing or Golden Plover, waders that migrate 

south from Northern England and Scotland.

Fairly large flocks of 200 or more Golden Plover have been seen in 

the fields surrounding the village.

It has been reported by many that they are seeing more Hares this 

year than previously. It has been suggested that the Badger cull in 

Wiltshire last year could be responsible. Who knew that Badgers predated 

Leverets? Could this also be the reason Hedgehog numbers are up as well?

Anyone else noticed a lack of wasps / hornets this summer?

         It was noted by a member, who has Hedgehogs in her garden, that 

one or two reappeared with white markings on them. This usually happens 

when they have been ‘rescued’ and returned to the area where they were 

rescued.   Do we have someone rehabilitating hedgehogs in the village? 

Please let us know.

Here’s a thought: 

It’s time to clean out and re-site your nest boxes. After the end of 

each breeding season, ideally September or October, all nest boxes should 

be taken down, old nesting materials removed, and the box should be 

scalded with boiling water to kill any parasites. Do not use insecticides, 

flea-powders or soap. These can be harmful to birds. Boiling water is 

adequate. 

Under the terms of the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981, if 

unhatched eggs are found in the box, they can only legally be removed 

from October to January inclusive, and they must be destroyed – it is 

illegal to keep them. 
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Re-site the box, Ideally facing North East. You can place dry hay or 

wood shavings in it as they might be used  as a warm roost through cold 

winter months.

Our next meeting will be on Thursday 7th December at 7:30pm in 

the Methodist Church Hall, High Street, Steeple Ashton. The short talk is 

yet to be determined.  Everyone welcome.

Please report anything of interest such as sightings of animal / bird / 

insect activity etc. Or any unusual or rare plants.  Is there something  you 

can’t identify? Contact  David Culverhouse, 01380  871621 

42anchor@gmail.com  or Roger Ferguson 01380 870860  

r.ferguson550@btinternet.com  If we can’t answer your question, then we 

probably have a member who  can.

Photographs are always welcome and help identification.  Roger Ferguson
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We are holding a Stay and Play session on 

Saturday 11th November 10am-12pm 

Nursery-aged children and their families are 

welcome to come and explore our site, join in 

with lots of fun activities and have a taster of 

what life in big school is like! 
 

Places must be booked in advanced.  Please visit the 

school website www.keevil.wilts.sch.uk to find a 

simple on-line form to complete. 

In December 2019 Ofsted rated the school Good in all areas, and said: 

 “Leaders and staff have created a nurturing school where pupils feel important 

and cherished. One pupil’s view echoed the views of many others: ‘If everyone 

knew about our school, all the other schools would be empty.’”  

 



Remembering Fear Hills old store in Trowbridge
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St Mary’s playing field project – we need you! 

A big thank you to everyone who came along to see the approved plan in 

the village hall, show your support, sign up to help and enjoy the delicious 

cakes so kindly supplied by members of the WI.

It was great to see people excited about the plans and signing up to help. 

Thank you all!  

You can see the plan on the:

• Parish Council website

• Village Facebook group

We’ll also have copies of the plan available to see at the village shop, St 

Mary’s Church and on village noticeboards. 

Let’s make this happen!

With your input through the survey, we’ve designed a place that all 

members of the village can enjoy. Now it needs a whole community effort 

to bring the plans to life.

Skills needed include:

• Fundraising and bid writing

• Finance/treasurer 

• Project management 

• Procurement/contract management 

• Contacts - organisations/businesses that could help with 

funding/sponsorship

• Practical help with maintenance, planting, fundraising ideas and 

events 

• Donations e.g. benches, trees & materials

And… 

 It’s really rewarding!

 There are a range of ways to get involved 

 It doesn’t mean a big time commitment – it all helps!

Contact us at the address below to find out more or with any questions.

Rachel Pearson, Steeple Ashton Recreation Working Group

sarecgroup@gmail.com
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Many thanks…

We are all so very grateful for the many, many cards and good wishes we 

have received. And, above all, we are so terribly grateful for that wonderful 

singing at Colin’s funeral. Our sincere thanks  to everyone for all the help 

and support given us.

Rosie and all the boys.

Report from St Mary’s PCC

The PCC met on 12th October under the chairmanship of David Little as 

the vicar was absent on sick leave. 

The secretary was asked to send a get well message to Fr Oliver.

Items discussed included the following:

Faculty for the restoration of the Organ Pipes

David Little confirmed the receipt of this document and read out the 

recommendations made by the DAC. These include the use of Robert 

Woodland as our specialist which is very helpful. Helen Montague-Smith 

reported that she had recently spoken to Robert and he is taking a break 

from a very large job working on the pipes in Leeds Town Hall. He expects 

to return there in the early spring to complete the job. He is very keen to 

work on the pipes here and we hope that he will be able to work on our 

pipes in late spring next year.

Robert Woodland & Sons sent a revised estimate of costs for the work – the 

prices of most things including gold, have gone up in the year since his 

previous estimate. This will be forwarded to the Preservation Trust for 

their information.

It was again emphasised that the PCC does not have enough information 

about what is happening in our church during the vicar’s sick leave and the 

fact that he is unavailable to carry out the many tasks he said he would as 

listed in the previous minutes. 

We do know that Tony Longdon, as usual, will be taking the Remembrance 

Service on 12th November which is good news as this service is always very 

well attended. The Rural Dean, Jane Palmer, will be finding other ministers 

to cover for the services which are scheduled during November.

It was noted that the Rec group would like to put up information about St 

Mary’s field on a notice board in the church.

The PCC will meet again on 14th November. 
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King Charles in Gt Hinton

Warminster Military Wives Choir

Is this your life?


